
MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday, 19th January 2009 at Crown Chambers, 7 Market Place, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.


Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Alan Baines; Elizabethe Bean: Rolf Brindle; Gregory Coombes;  John Glover; Don Millard; Pat Nicol; Steve Petty and Richard Wood.


Apologies: Cllrs.Chris Holmes; olHHTerry Chivers and Mike Sankey.

308/08
Declarations of Interest: The Chairman  declared an interest in a letter received from his neighbour about  the Christie Miller Indoor Bowls Club. Cllr Petty declared an interest in the same letter as a bowls player. The Clerk and Finance Assistant, Teresa Strange declared an interest in matters relating to their salaries in the Council Budget item. Teresa Strange also declared an interest in Min. 300/08 in the Staffing Committee Minutes of 5th January 2009, and left the Meeting when this item was discussed. Cllr. John Glover and Cllr. Richard Wood  declared an interest as Allotment tenants when Allotments were discussed.
309/08
Office improvements for disabled access: The Chairman was pleased to report that the Council was now able to hold all its meetings again at Crown Chambers because the stair lift had been installed and the toilet made fully accessible for disabled people. He 

praised the Parish Caretaker Terry Cole for his excellent work in adapting the toilet.


The Council adjourned for a period of public participation
310/08
Public Participation: 
a) MW08 03471 Persimmon Homes, 114 dwellings at Clackers Brook: Ms Clare Waite, a resident of Snarlton Lane expressed concern about proposed plans to remove the established hedge. Mr David Grimstead of 356B Snarlton Lane reported he had written a letter of objection to the Planning Officer which he had copied  to the Town and Parish Council. There were omissions on the plans and it was difficult for residents to understand how the new plans differed from the original application as changes had not been indexed. A new formal access had appeared into Snarlton Lane which had been illogically placed as it was not directly opposite the access to the existing right of way. This meant there were now two accesses on to the Lane, rather than the one which had been agreed.  It appeared from the estate houses now facing Snarlton Lane that the developer was trying to join the new development to Snarlton Lane. An earlier application  for 6 houses on the same land at Snarlton Lane had been turned down because they were  “ribbon development”. The three storey dwellings were right on the skyline and would be obtrusive in that position.
 The Chairman reported that an email had been received from Diana Darwell from Sandridge Park House, objecting that the countryside was being covered with concrete,  development interfered with established rights of way and was at risk from flooding. He had explained that this development was part of the planned allocation of houses for Melksham in the Local Development Framework.
Cllr. Millard emphasised his agreement with potential flooding problems. It was unclear exactly how much land was being concreted over, and what would be the amount of rain runoff per hour and whether the land could cope.
b) Concerns re loss of Bowls Club in future plans for Christie Miller Sports Centre: County/District Cllr. While  felt the concerns were premature. The Pavilion plans were under review. Mr Leggett, who had taken over from Lucy Murray-Brown would be reviewing  all Leisure Services in the county, after the new Council had been elected. Plans for outdoor facilities in Melksham could be pursued but indoor facilities were more problematic. No decisions had yet been made. He would be discussing the matter with the new Authority to find out any plans and  timescales. Mr Leggett was willing to talk with the Parish Council.
The Chairman asked whether a review of Leisure Services in the whole county would mean the findings of the DPD would be ignored. 

Cllr. While explained the DPD would form the basis for decisions re Melksham facilities, although its present 26 facilities would not all remain. The review of indoor facilities was top of the list. It would examine all aspects and do away with the myths. 

The Chairman asked whether decisions made on the DPD would be binding on the new Council.

Cllr. Wood and Cllr. Baines emphasised this had been made clear at the Inquiry. 
c) Payment of Parish Precept: Cllr. While reported he had taken up the issue of paying the Precept in two stages (rather than the whole Precept in April) with Officers Sandra Farringdon and Carl Brand. He had emphasised that as there had been no consultation about this change with the Councils concerned, payment arrangements should remain as they were for at least the coming year.

d) Local Centre Bowerhill: Cllr While referred to the forthcoming joint meeting which was being arranged for Thursday 29th January. Officers from WWDC would be attending. It was clear the Section 106 Agreement requirements were still in place.

     
The Council re-convened.
311/08
Planning Committee 5th January: Resolved: The Minutes of the Planning Committee held on 5th January be approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

312/08
Arising from Min. 298/08 Planning Policy: The Council reviewed the final draft Planning Policy. 
Section 106 Agreements: The Clerk advised that the Council strengthen the wording re Section 106 Agreements to make clear the Parish Council expected to be party to any Agreement and be involved at an early stage in deciding what community benefits were offered from development. Following discussion it was agreed to amend the Policy as follows: Clause 3.2. “The Council expect to secure  positive planning obligations….”
Clause 3 .3 to read: “The Section 106 Agreement should be formulated in liaison with the Parish Council and other interested parties….”  

                        Clause 3.4. to read: The Council will seek community benefits from industrial development..” 


Provision of Allotments: The Clerk reminded the Council of the growing Allotment List and advised that a Clause was required in the Planning Policy to draw attention to the need for more Allotment land. Melksham Town Council had recently passed a resolution requiring Section 106 Agreements to include provision of Allotment land. Cllr. Brindle proposed that allotment land be required as part of any new recreational land provided. It was agreed to insert an additional Clause into the Planning Policy , as follows:


Clause 3.5. “ The Council wish to see new Allotment Land being provided as part of  any recreational land amenity.”

Resolved: The draft Planning Policy be formally adopted with the amendments as 

 detailed above and the Planning Policy be then put on the Council website.  
313/08
Planning Policy -Berryfield Village Policy Limit: Cllr Petty advised the Berryfield Village Policy Limit would need to be reviewed in the future as the existing boundary could have an adverse impact on any development linked to the proposed new waterways development, such as moorings, a tea-shop or a camp site. This was noted  It was also noted that the proposed new waterways development did not form part of the Local Development Framework. The new Wiltshire Council would be reviewing the Framework in the near future

314/08
DPD - Revised Criteria for Open Space Allowance: The Council noted that the new criterion for Open Space Allowance per head population was stated in Policy LP4 of the DPD. This  replaced the original Open Space 6 acres per 1,000 population formula.  It was noted that WWDC was due to formally adopt the DPD  on 17th  February. 
315/08
Site for possible new Allotments, Bowerhill: It was noted that  Mr John Iles had indicated he was willing to sell some land at Bowerhill for new allotments and a site meeting had been set up for Monday 26th January with him to examine this option. Cllr. Petty reported that at Westbrook, an area of land had been given free, under a new National “ River Cottage” Scheme for use for allotments. It was agreed to find out more information about this scheme. 
316/08
Planning Applications: The Council considered the following planning applications: 
MW08  03471  Persimmon Homes, 114 Residential dwellings on Phase 1 Land at Clackers Brook, Melksham

Comments: The Parish Council wish to reiterate the same objections made in the Council’s letter to you of 18th November; viz

1. It was agreed in the Development Brief that the community of Snarlton Lane would remain a separate entity. The Council therefore strongly objects to the proposed houses fronting on to  Snarlton Lane. These houses should be turned around to face the other way so that they become part of the new estate community.

2. The proposed  three storey dwellings have been placed right on the skyline, making them far too prominent and obtrusive. They are out of keeping with the  adjacent, lower, more traditional-style houses in Snarlton Lane

3. The Council is most alarmed to see that it is proposed to remove the very fine hedge, 12ft high and 6ft 8ins deep opposite 356s – 357s Snarlton Lane which is an integral part of Snarlton Lane. As stated in the Brief, Snarlton Lane wishes to  remain as a separate community.  This hedge forms  part of its charm and character and will provide vital  screening from the  new development. 

4. The proposed right of way needs to link up logically with the existing right of way which goes west of 356a Snarlton Lane to the proposed new school.  The right of way needs to be carefully positioned a) to ensure the Lane can be crossed in the safest place  and b) to ensure the retention of the  thick hedgerow. A better solution would perhaps be to re-order the layout to allow for the footpath to emerge at one end of the hedgerow, so that the bulk of  hedgerow generally can remain intact.

5. There needs to be provision for children to cross the new distributor road to reach Forest and Sandridge primary school. While we are aware of plans to site the new primary school within the new development, children must be able to get to the existing school safely until the new primary school is constructed

6. The Council  also wishes  to know what provision  has been made for  pedestrian footfall between this new estate and the new George Ward School

7. There should be absolutely no parking allowed in Snarlton Lane. This Lane already suffers from considerable congestion because it is so narrow. It has to be passable for emergency vehicles. Residents of Snarlton Lane wish to avoid the situation where parents drive their cars to Snarlton Lane and then park to walk to school

8. Care should be taken to ensure the social housing fits in with the other housing on the development and that these properties are of the same quality as private housing and indistinguishable from it.

9. No work should commence on this development until the distributor road is complete. There should be no access for construction traffic via Snarlton Lane..

10. The Parish Council requests more details of the proposed traffic-calming measures on nearby roads e.g. A3102 Sandridge Road and Snowberry Lane.

11. There is concern that if applications for this development are passed piecemeal, the community could miss out overall on planning gains. What measures will be in place to ensure that every developer makes an equitable contribution towards community benefits. The Parish Council wishes to be party to discussions re  the formulation of the  Section 106 Agreement in respect of community benefits. 

12. Planning conditions must be rigorously enforced from the outset, so that the community does not experience the same problems as with the East of Bowerhill development where parts of the Section 106 Agreement have still not been implemented.

13. Any financial contributions agreed via the Section 106 Agreement should be index-linked to ensure that community benefits have the same financial value irrespective of when the development is built..

14. There does not appear to be any provision for play areas or a recycling centre. Each application needs to make clear what its contribution to community benefits will be. Please would you inform what benefits will stem from this part of the development. 

15. There needs to be provision for regular soil movement to avoid huge piles of soil appearing behind existing dwellings and causing anxiety re slippage.

16. Landscaping should comprise good quality mature deciduous trees, not whips. 

17. There needs to be down-lighting to avoid unnecessary light pollution

18. Construction working should be restricted to normal working hours, avoiding late night or early morning working practices, especially at weekends.

MW08  03530 Carson, 2 Lancaster Park, Bowerhill. Change of use from B2 to mixed use as a Tyre, Exhaust, Battery and Fitting Centre

Comments: The Council questions the amount of parking being provided for this type of business. As there is no other exhaust/tyre -fitting business on this side of town, it could prove very popular. As you may be aware, overall there is a huge shortage of parking on the industrial estate already, leading to friction through workers parking in the residential area for work. Thus  any traffic/ waiting cars using this business need to be park on site.

MW08 09018 Shaw C of E Primary School. Proposed detached hall and classroom extension.

Comments: The Parish Council is now very  satisfied with the revision in style to ensure the new buildings blend with the existing traditional buildings. However there is still much concern about the inadequate  parking. Extra parking space  is needed as there is gridlock during school start and finish times, leading to daily hazard. Recently we understand there has been advertising for extra children but while we appreciate Shaw school is very successful, it cannot expand unless  the practical issues of parking/ road safety are addressed.

The Council is also concerned that the majority of the  construction works for the new Shaw School extension should take place in the school holidays to avoid clashes between school traffic and heavy lorry movements. Deliveries should not be made during school start and finishing times 

317/08
Planning Correspondence:

a) Planning Permission renewal, Berryfield Village Hall: The Council noted that the renewal application allowed only three more years for the use of the temporary Hall. The Clerk advised that District Council officers were willing to meet with the Parish Council and Hall Committee to help progress plans for a permanent hall. Cllr Petty  reported that the Hall Committee was considering this matter. There was concern that no Section 106 Agreement funds were on offer from the Hampton Park developments.  

b) Planning Appeal- Conservatory 52C Chapel Lane, Beanacre: Resolved: The Council submit comments made on the original application to the Planning Inspectorate. 

c) PA MW07/03457- Concerns re hedge removal and demolition: The Council noted a reply from WWDC in response to Cllr. Brindle’s concerns re the recent removal of a hedge and house demolition. It was noted that an original application which had been given permission was now being implemented, following the withdrawal of a later application for the same site. The work which had been carried out was in accordance with the original permission. The Clerk reported that only hedgerows which were adjacent to agricultural land were protected under the Hedgerows Protection Act. Residential hedges were not protected unless they had been specifically listed for special features.

d) Wiltshire Planning Policy: Letter received from WCC to inform that  consultation was now taking place on the draft Sustainability Appraisal Scoping Report which could be downloaded from the WCC website. 

Resolved: The Council download one copy so this document could be reviewed.

e) Parking –Beverley Close and Sunderland Close, Bowerhill:  The Chairman reported problems with inconsiderate parking at Beverley Close and Sunderland Close during the Christmas period. In Beverley Close a resident had been blocked in his drive for an hour. The Clerk had forwarded complaints to the District Council and a reply received from WWDC informed the District Council had no control over parking of vehicles on the highway or in lay-bys. As Bowerhill roads had been adopted, complaints should be forwarded to County Highways. The Council noted it was an offence to park across a dropped kerb. The Police were aware of the problems.
318/08 
Finance 

a)   Receipts: The Council noted that the following amounts have been received  since the last meeting:
   
 Susan Grey – 50% charge of instructory declaration – B’field
£      5.00

  
 Refund of cheque 3277 as wheelchair unsuitable – Mrs Amor
£    60.00

    
Broughton Road Pre-school for purchase of Sharp photocopier
£  100.00

    
Melksham 1st – 4th Qtr Rent for Cr. Chambers 1.01.09 – 31.03.09      £  637.50

b) Accounts: The following accounts were checked and formally approved for payment: .
*3276 Mr Barry Mylchreest Allotment Warden hours 19/08/08 

£    58.99

    – 21/11/08 + mileage (£15.75)


*3277 Mrs Amor – for 2nd hand wheelchair for Crown Chambers

£     60.00

         (subsequently refunded as not suitable)

*3278 MSK Test Pro – Reissue of chq 3275 as lost in post


£1,750.00

           Rent for Crown Chambers 01/01/09 – 31/03/09

*3279 Mobility Abroad Ltd – New folding wheelchair for use at

£     80.48

           Crown Chambers £69.99 + VAT

  * Paid since last Meeting
3280
JK Mobility – Supply and install of new stairlift £5,390 + VAT
£6,198.50

3281
WWDC – Supply and install of litter bin, Lancaster Road

£   180.00

3282 
BT – Telephone: Call Charges 06.10.08-06.01.09 and 

£   118.35


Rental 01.11.08-31.03.09 (£103.50 + VAT)

3283
Eurofactor – for Cedric & Chivers – bookbinding Minute books
£  113.80

3284
Void cheque – incorrect amount written

3285
BWBSL (Wessex Water)- B’field Allotments 06.06.08-23/12/08
£    55.94

3286
Leekes – maintenance mtrls (£25.00) toilet refurbishment  (£18.34) + VAT
£    50.83

3287
RM Software – 1 hour pc support  £35.00 + VAT


£    40.25

3288
Condor – Photocopier monthly charge £19.50 + VAT

£    22.43

3289
Cllr Mike Sankey – Reimbursement for light bulbs for Crown
£      8.46


Chambers (£7.36 + VAT)

3290
SLCC – Practitioners Guide 





£    20.00

3291
Mrs Mary Jarvis – January salary + Expenses £48.60 +VAT

3292
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest – January salary + Exp £2.90 + VAT


3293
Mrs Teresa Strange – January salary + Mileage (£34.60)



3294
Mr Terry Cole – Hours for w/e 22.11.08-10.01.09 + £25 travel


   allowance + expenses £22.56 +VAT + mileage £88.90

3295
Mrs Gill Butler – Casual hours 27.11.08 – 08.01.09




3296
Mrs Elaine Cranton – December office cleaning




3297
Inland Revenue – PAYE/NI Employer/ee – Jarvis/Cole/Cranton/
£  841.26


Mylchreest

3298
WCC Superannuation – Employer/ee Jarvis/Strange


£  535.98

3299
Buildbase – materials for toilet conversion (£88.64+VAT)

£  101.65

319/08
c) Payment of Precept  Letter received from WWDC to inform that with immediate effect the Precept would now be paid in two stages rather than in one lump sum at the beginning of the Financial Year. The Clerk  reported that the Council had objected to this change as there had been no consultation and the new arrangements would result in less bank interest for the Council.  

320/08
d) Number of Band D properties: Cllr. Glover queried why there were less Band D properties for 2009/10 than for 2008/09

 Cllr Roy While indicated that he wished to speak.


It was agreed to suspend Standing Orders again.

321/08    Public Participation (2) 

1. Payment of Precept: Cllr While explained that the new Wiltshire Council was seeking uniformity across all districts. Apparently larger councils in other districts had always received the Precept in two stages. However as there had been no consultation with Melksham Without he was seeking for the Precept to be paid in one lumps sum for at least the coming year. Cllr.Nicol suggested if the payment was to be done in two stages in future, the Parish Council should request added interest.

2. Number of Band D Properties: Cllr. While agreed to take up this matter and report back to the Council.


The Council re-convened. Cllr. While then left the Meeting
322/08
Finance cont.


e) Melksham 1st – Report: The Council resolved to discuss this item in committee.

It was noted that Carolyn Beale was being made redundant from Melksham 1st with effect from 8th February. The County Council’s intention was to set up the new Community Area Partnership with effect from 1st April and employ a Community Manager from that date. The details of the Community Agent post were currently being reviewed by the funders and the post would shortly be advertised, so that an appointment could be made in April.  A Meeting would be held with Chairmen of the Theme Groups to ask that the Theme Groups run independently without administrative support for February and March. As regards the two rooms  rented by Melksham 1st from the Parish Council it was noted that  Melksham 1st  paid £2,000 rent per annum and contributed £550 towards their electricity and insurance bills. The  Parish Council then paid two thirds of the overall bills for these items as there were three parties involved. It was noted that although WCC had expressed interest in renting the two rooms,  no decision had yet been made as to where the future Community Area Partnership staff would be based, although there was a possibility of a room share in the Town Hall. Following discussion, Cllr. Baines  proposed the Council  liaise with MSK re taking the two rooms back, subject to MSK then paying two thirds cost of these bills and the Council paying one third.  This was agreed. 

Resolved: The Council negotiate with MSK re taking back the two back rooms and  the revised level of rent, electricity and insurance costs.

f) Budget 2009/2010: The Council considered the draft Final Budget for 2009/2010. It was agreed to amend the amount reserved for Street Furniture to £1,000 and the amount reserved for the Wiltshire School of Gymnastics signs to £500. It was noted that while the current predicted balance at the end of 2008/2009 in the General Account was £9,209.95, the predicted balance at the end of 2009/2010 would be much lower; £1,884.95, if the Precept remained at the same level. Expenditure for these two years exceeded the Precept amount and would be partly funded from reserves. Cllr. Baines advised that if the Precept was not raised for 2009/2010 to cover costs there would have to be a major increase the following year. Following discussion it was agreed that  a) there would be no spending at all on any additional items not in the  budget and b) the Precept should remain at £95,000 for 2009/2010 since the  recession was causing economic hardship for so many residents. 

Resolved: The draft Final Budget be formally approved with the amendments to amounts for signs and street furniture, as detailed above.


g) Council Precept 2009/2010: Resolved: The Council Precept for 2009/2010 be £95,000.

323/08
Land for Additional Allotments, Bowerhill: The Chairman reported that John Iles seemed willing to sell the Council an area of land at Bowerhill, behind Locking Close,  for additional allotments. He would be meeting John Iles with the Vice-Chairman and Clerk  on site the following Monday 26th January,  to examine the land. It had once been used as a pony paddock but had been fallow for some time. There was discussion re leasing the land. It was agreed that a minimum acceptable period for as lease would be 20 years. 
324/08
Minutes of Council Meeting, 8th December:  It was noted that  staff salary amounts were being shown  in Minutes circulated to councillors. The Clerk  apologised for this error and confirmed the amounts would be deleted in future.  Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 
325/08
Arising from Min. 276/08 Office Wheelchair:  The Clerk reported that the new wheelchair,  ordered in time for the Council meeting had not yet been delivered and was due to come the following day. 

326/08
Arising from Min. 276/08 Office Safety- Health and Safety Policy: It was agreed to set up a Health and Safety Working Party to review the current Health and Safety Policy. Cllrs Glover, Millard and Petty offered to serve on the Working Party which was arranged for 2nd February, after the Planning Committee Meeting. It was suggested that Cllr. Sankey may also wish to attend. The Chairman offered apologies that he would be unable to chair on this evening. The Vice-Chairman agreed to chair on this evening. 


Resolved: A Health & Safety Working Party,  Meeting be held 2nd February at 8.00 p.m
327/08
Arising from Min. 278 – 280/08 Minor In jury Services & Birthing Units:  The Council noted a Wiltshire Times press item which indicated that the Trowbridge MIU was failing to meet target times for dealing with patients due to the increased demand.  Cllr Millard reported that Trowbridge Hospital had recently been closed due to a winter bug. Cllr. Nicol expressed concern that the new birthing units were not linked into any wards and all mums had to return home soon after the birth, even if it was the middle of the night.

Resolved : The Council  write to the WCC Health Scrutiny and Overview Committee to find out if the  facts in the press article were accurate, and if not, what was the period patients had to wait for MIU treatment.
328/08
Arising from Min. 278 -280/08 Parish Council representative on PCT Consultative Forums: The Clerk reported that Melksham 1st  Carolyn Beale currently represented parish councils at PCT Forums and without her, parish councils would not have representation.  It was agreed to ask Melksham Town Mayor Richard Wiltshire if he would be willing to represent Melksham Without as well as Melksham Town at forthcoming PCT Meetings. It was further agreed to let the other parish councils in the Community Area; Atworth and Broughton Gifford know that they would not be represented in future. 

329/08
Arising from  Min, 289/08 Litterbins,  Pavilion and East of Bowerhill development: The Council noted that a new litter bin had been installed outside the Pavilion but it was not being emptied regularly. There was also a problem with bins being regularly emptied in the Hornchurch Road area because the land had not yet been formally adopted. The Chairman reported that work was now being done in this area so that it could be properly adopted.


Resolved: The Council ensure that WWDC did have all Bowerhill litterbins on a regular emptying programme. 

330/08
Staffing Committee Minutes, 5th January: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman
331/08
Staffing Committee Recommendations: Mrs Teresa Strange who had declared an interest in Min.300/08 left the Meeting when this item was discussed


Resolved: The Staffing Committee recommendations, as detailed in Mins.300/08 – 307/08 were formally approved by the Council

332/08
Arising from Min. 302/08 Staff Training: The Clerk reported that Bridge House was running suitable training courses for training needs identified through the Council’s Statement of Training Intent. It was agreed to ask Mrs Margaret Mylchreest if she would be happy to attend the First Aid Course on 26th February. It was also agreed that the Clerk should attend the Training Course for Health and Safety in the Workplace on 10th March. The cost per day course was £45; £90 for the two courses.


Resolved: The Council provisionally book places on the above courses at a cost of £90

333/08
Bowerhill Sports Field – Notes of Informal Meeting, 15th December: The Council noted the Minutes of the Informal Meeting between WCC Officer Mark Hunnybun, WCC Cllr. Roy While and the Sports Field Working Party.  The Chairman reported that 

Mark Hunnybun had again requested that community consultation be done to see if the community still wished to retain the Sports Field as open space. However the DPD Inspector had already  recognised that the Sports Field land as  high quality recreational space. The Council also noted an email from WWDC Officer Tim Sherry to confirm  that the DPD findings would be binding on the future Wiltshire Council. There was discussion as to whether further consultation re the Sports Field was really necessary and whether WCC should pay for consultation if they wished it to be done. It was agreed not to take action until the DPD had been formally adopted by WWDC.

334/08
Arising from Point 4 – Legal Agreement – revised WCC  Specification: The Council noted that a revised specification had now been received from Mark Hunnybun. It was agreed to hold another Sports Field Working Party on 16th February to review it. Cllr. Glover gave apologies that he would be unable to attend on that date.  Resolved: The Sports Field Working Party meet on 16th February to go through the specification.

335/08
Arising from Point 7 – New Pavilion - Renewal of Planning Permission: It was agreed that a renewal application should be made as soon as possible Resolved: The Council now submit a renewal application  for the New Pavilion. 

336/08
Arising from Point 8 – Future of Christie Miller Sports Centre & Bowls Club:  The Council discussed the  letter from the Christie Miller Bowls Club Chairman Mr Roberts which outlined concerns about the future of the Christie Miller Centre and the  Bowls Club. Cllr. Nicol expressed concern that Centre was not being properly maintained. Cllr. Millard reported that the structure was showing its age. Cllr. Petty reported that the building could close in 2011 due to Health and Safety issues.


Resolved: The Council reply to Mr Roberts to emphasise the Council shared his concerns re the future of CM facilities and would let him know about any developments. 
337/08
CLG Community Power Pack Document & Sustainable Communities Act: The Council noted the Community Power Pack Document and literature concerning the new Sustainable Communities Act. Cllr. Glover asked about citizen panels. Clerk to ask for more information on this. It was agreed to write to Wiltshire Council to suggest that the Sustainable Communities Act be formally adopted.
338/08
Council Website: An email was received from Vision Websites to suggest the Council website be updated and improved with an online forum and an email update facility. Following discussion it was agreed not to pursue these options.  Cllr Wood proposed the website be checked to ensure that all the documentation was up to date. This was agreed.
339/08
General Correspondence for action

a) Bowerhill School Travel Plan: The Council noted the Travel Plan . The Chairman reported that residents in Lincoln Grove were having problems getting out of their drives sometimes due to inconsiderate and illegal parking and this problem had been mentioned to the Police at the Residents’ Association Meeting. Cllr Petty informed that the Travel Plan had been ongoing since 2005/2006 and needed to be brought up to date to get the Travel Plan grant. The School should be encouraged to finish it. Some parents dropped off children on the way to work without getting out of the car. Some children came from outside of Bowerhill. Cllr. Nicol felt the traffic calming measures caused some of the problems  Cllr. Glover suggested  yellow lines be installed for 20ft beyond the pinch points and the Police be encouraged to book those who parked illegally.. 

      Resolved: The Council reply to the school with these comments and request an updated Plan with relevant statistical information.
b) Rights of Way – Parish Improvement Grants: The Council noted a letter received from WCC to inform that grants were available to improve rights of way. Applications had to be submitted by end February.   The Clerk advised the Council to apply for a grant to improve the right of way between Shaw and Whitley, as requested some time ago through the SWAG Action Plan. Cllr. Bean emphasised the route had changed from the one shown on the Rights of Way map. The alignment was through the middle of the field but the farmer was now encouraging walkers to go to one side of the field. Cllr. Baines emphasised that the Council would need to establish that the right of way was not obstructed and obtain the landowner’s consent for any improvements. It would be difficult to complete this work by end February. It was agreed to walk the right of way to ascertain what the problems were.
c) Communities in Control – real people, real power: The Council noted this document. Resolved: The Council write and ask how much the document and distribution cost.
d)  Rural Services Network: The Council noted this information
f) Parish Steward Programme Winter 2009: The Clerk drew attention to the Winter Programme and asked if the Council had any tasks for the Steward to do.

      There was discussion re the need for the footpath between Locking Close and the Canal at Bowerhill to be completed. The Chairman informed that Knorr Bremse was willing to give up to £2,000 towards the Scheme. Negotiations with the landowner were now almost complete.
g) Highway safety at Purlpit and Whitley Hill: The Council noted a further copy letter from Mr McNab. Cllr. Coombes reported that he had attended the site meeting with MP Dr Murrison when  it was agreed what action was required to make the Lane safer.  Cllr. Brindle reported that the Government was recommending a new Scheme which suggested roads be assessed individually rather than a blanket speed limit be applied.

h) Fuel Poverty Eradication Bill: This paper was noted.

340/08            General Correspondence for information: The Clerk reported that  the new Wiltshire Council were inviting comments  by 4th March 2009 on the following papers.
 
a) Gambling Act 2005 – Statement of Principles for new Wiltshire Council
b) Licensing of Sex Establishments – Draft Policy and Regulations
She had requested hard copies and these documents would be on the next Council Agenda for review on 23rd February.

Meeting closed at 10.10 p.m.

Chairman, 23rd February 2009
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